ALDERBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Roman Catholic Chapel, Whaddon, on

Tuesday 2nd October 2007 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors:

Mr. A Jackson (AJ)





Mrs. Jane Copley (JC)

Mrs. B Elborn (BE)

Mr. James Hubbard (JH)

Mrs. Catherine Briers (CB)


Mrs E Chandler (EC)

Mrs. Debrah Biggs (DB)

Mr. Peter Jenks (PJ)
Mrs. P Horton (PH)
Mrs. Lisa Allen (LA)

Mr R Britton (RB) and Mr L.Randell (LR) – District Councillors and two members of the public.
Public questions and statements : None
Apologies for absence: Mr A. Poole (AP)
Declarations of Interest: None
Minutes of the Last Meeting: The Minutes of the meeting held on 6th September 2007,  one correction made :  Under SDC report, the ‘Salisbury Vision’ is replaced by ‘Salisbury & South Wiltshire : Our place in the future’.
Finance:  
2053
The following payments were approved:

	Chq No.
	Paid to:
	For :
	Amount

	584
	The Trustees of the 8th Earl of Radnor 1989 Settlement
	Rent for Alderbury Village Green.
	£10.00

	585
	Alderbury & West Grimstead Primary School
	Hall hire for open meeting for ‘Salisbury & South Wiltshire : Our place in the future’.
	£19.37

	586
	B.Caley
	Litter picking – Sept.
	£10.00

	587
	A. McRobb
	Litter picking – Sept.
	£10.00

	588
	WALC
	Postage for free copies of ‘Good Councillors Guide’
	£3.00

	589
	S. Ingram
	Salary & expenses
	£420.00

	590
	Post Office Ltd
	PAYE for clerk (Sept).
	£6.40

	591
	J Saunders
	Litterpicking (Sept, P and A Saunders).
	£80.00


Next cheque number will be 592.
Payments received:

	Received from:
	For :
	Amount

	Alderbury Allotment Association
	Rent for allotments.
	£10.00

	Cornerstone Masonry
	Headstone in burial ground
	£60.00

	SDC
	Precept Payment
	£6,915.00


2054  – Following a letter drop to encourage residents to respond to the ‘Salisbury & South Wiltshire : Our place in the future’ questionnaire, several residents had contacted councillors requesting an open meeting. Hire of the school hall was arranged and the meeting took place on Monday 1st October 2007. It was agreed to approve payment for the school hall and also for the costs incurred for the printing of the flyers up to £100.
2055 – A letter had been received regarding the costs incurred during the purchase of Waleran Close. AJ to reply.
2056 – A letter had been received from SDC advising that some R2 money had been returned to the developer as a subsequent application had now commenced. Contributions had been added to the Alderbury funds for R2 in relation to the new application.

2057 (2022) – AJ reported that the hedge at the top of the Sandringhams had been cut. It was agreed to approve the payment of £30. This part of the hedge will be added to the contract for next year.

2058 (2032) – It was reported that a reliable broadband supplier had been chosen and an order placed. The router had been received and was due to go online today.

2059 (2034) – An interim accounts balance had been completed which highlighted that there was still one cheque remaining un-cashed. The payee was reported to have moved out of Alderbury but still visits occasionally. It was agreed that councillors would request if the payee would like another cheque to be written should they see him and in the mean time, the cheque will be removed from the accounts.

2060 – It was reported that the clerk had been working extra hours, especially last month, due to the pressures of the work load. AJ reported that the clerk could claim overtime hours in her monthly invoice or, could take the time off instead.

Matters arising from last meeting:
2061 (2036) – Closure of side road – RB reported that the work needed to stop-up the road would require that under health and safety guidelines, the road would have to be closed. Fixing a date for this is dependent on negotiations between Highways, the Police and the coning contractors.

2062 (2037) - Children's Play Area –It was reported that R2 funds were available for this project. An application will formerly be made and once approved, an order can be placed. Clerk to action.
2063 (2038) It was reported that the rubbish bin in the recreation ground is now locked.
2064 – A complaint was made regarding the infrequent emptying of the litter bins at the football ground. AJ reported that this is the responsibility of the football club. LA suggested that bags could be emptied every Thursday and put out for collection on Fridays. LA to action.

2065 (2040) – Alderbury Football Club –An estimate of costs from the solicitors was obtained of between £200-£500. AJ reiterated that this is for the council fees only, not those incurred by the Longford Estate or the football club. It was suggested that the ring fenced Village Association funds could be used. DB  questioned which legal power payment of these fees comes under and suggested that it may have to be funded by S137 which is limited.
2066 (2042) – BE had been in contact with a representative from Raglan Housing who is responsible for the Grimstead Road again and has arranged a meeting, on location, on Monday 8th October.
2067 (2043) – It was reported that the Little Ridge Wall had graffiti on it.
Maintenance : 

2068 (2044) – Councillors were pleased with the collection of litter. The two new collectors had been seen doing a good job.
2069 (2045) – A reply had been received from Canon Ward regarding the two plots. He reports that the owners of the reserved plots had agreed to move. The PC has not had notification of this. Clerk to investigate. JC had approached the PCC on this matter and it was requested that the PC mark out where they would like the hedge moved to. AJ and clerk to action.
2070 (2045) – JC had visited the burial ground and reported that there are planks of wood that have come away from the side of the path. It was suggested that the grass cutters could have moved it. Clerk to investigate. JC also reported that there had been large tree boughs cut off and left in the burial ground. JC confirmed that the church had had tree work done but as far as she knew, they were not responsible for leaving the boughs in the graveyard. AJ reported that the PC has not had any tree work done in this area. JC also reported that the Church had experienced fly tipping in the church yard but had been cleared away by a Church warden.
2071 (2047) – Oak tree in Avon Drive – Four contractors had been approached but only one quotation had been received. Clerk to action.

2072 – Pathway from the Green Dragon to Shute End – It was reported that highways stated that this job had been done. Clerk to ask them to do it again.
2073 – It was reported that several road signs had been damaged in the village and others required a good clean. Clerk to action.

2074 – It was reported that farm vehicles had been seen getting stuck traveling down Clarendon Road in the area with a central reservation where there are signs on both sides of the road.
2075 – It was reported that there had been a burnt out car in Old Road which, although it had been moved, debris was still there. Clerk to action.

Reports:

PLANNING –
S/2007/1739
Convert garage to habitable room with first floor extension over at 7 Oakwood Grove, Alderbury, Salisbury – no comment

S/2007/1779
Construct conservatory at rear of house at 17 Woodlea Grange, Alderbury, Salisbury – no comment.
S.2007/1802
Proposed conversion and extension of agricultural building to create one dwelling at the barn to the rear of Shute End Farm House, Silver Street, Alderbury, Salisbury – support.

S/2007/1828
Extended garage with additional bedroom over including new dormer window and associated works at Newhaven, Junction Road, Alderbury, Salisbury – no comment.

S/2007/1843
New dwelling on site of existing garage and alteration to access at land adjacent to Merrifield, Southampton Road, Whaddon, Salisbury – support.

S/2007/1925
Extend bungalow and it’s roof height to form a first floor level at Hollygate, Castle Lane, Whaddon, Salisbury – no comment.

S/2007/1938
Extension and alterations to form first floor accommodation and annex accommodation at Appletree House (Velindre), Rectory Road, Alderbury, Salisbury – no comment.

The following applications have been approved:
S/2007/1488
Garage and shed retrospective at Clearbury View, Castle Lane, Whaddon, Salisbury.
S/2007/1506
Single storey and two storey extensions to dwelling plus addition of pitched roof to garage at Bramleigh, Southampton Road, Whaddon, Salisbury.

S/2007/1530
Single storey and two storey extensions to Rectory Cottage, Rectory Road, Alderbury, Salisbury.

The following application was refused:

S/2007/1540
Proposed 2 no 4 bedroom detached houses with garaging at Ferncott, Southampton 



Road, Alderbury, Salisbury.
Enforcement notice from SDC Planning Officer:

Investigations into a case where it was alleged that a wall had been incorrectly constructed at Ailanthus, Rectory Road, found that this is a civil matter and not one for the planning office.
2076 – A letter of complaint regarding a planning meeting had been received. Unfortunately, the Chairman of this committee is in hospital but will be addressing this issue when well enough, Clerk to advise complainant.

2077 – It was reported that agendas had been taken down from the notice boards. DB suggested that a set are kept in the lockable cabinet by the recreation ground as well.
POLICE LIAISON – No report.
VILLAGE HALL –  EC reported that during the village fete, wheelchair users were having difficulty in accessing the recreation ground from the car park and requested funds from the PC. DB commented that under the Disability and Discrimination Act, all users should be able to access the recreation ground, therefore, a ramp is needed and suggested that R2 money may be available. JC commented that the Church receives half the funds raised from the village fete and possibly, a request for funds from the remaining amount could be made. Clerk to get costs of a ramp. EC also reported that the village hall committee was now putting money away in order to cater for future growth and regeneration of the hall.
SDC – RB reported that the Judicial Review would only delay the outcome of the unitary authority. Also, the Boundary Commission are to define the divisions around population groups of 3,600 in autumn next year and therefore, Alderbury may be linked to another village. Elections for single member wards are due in April 2009.
FOOTPATHS – PH had received a letter requesting details of any modification orders where footpaths shown on the Ordnance Survey maps are no longer open. PH suggested the path through the Clarendon Estate and the path through the Longford Estate from Witherington Road to Britford where the bridge had been closed, could be candidates. PH to action. A letter had also been received advising that the shared-use footway between West Grimstead and Whaddon will not be in the works program for 2007-2008. The scheme will be reconsidered again as an integrated transport scheme in 2008-2009.
DB reported that she attended a launch of a TV/telephone vote for Connect2 where one of the proposals is for a proper link between Alderbury and Laverstock. All projects are for rights of way schemes and the one with the most votes will be awarded the funding.
Southern Area Committee – RB advised that the date for the next Southern Area Committee meeting is Thursday 4th October at Pitton Village Hall at 16.30 where he will be presenting the Alderbury Parish Plan and requesting its adoption. There will also be a meeting on Thursday 1st November at 16.30 at the City Hall, Salisbury.
VILLAGE WEBSITE – APa is continuing to update the website. JH volunteered to take over the Alderbury website following his successful launch of the ‘savealderbury’ site.
Correspondence :

The following had been received:
A letter from SDC offering training in the removal of graffiti. Councillors regarded this problem to be minimal in Alderbury and will therefore not take up the offer.
A.O.B. – 
2078 - AJ was pleased to see that a lot of residents attend the ‘Salisbury & South Wiltshire : Our place in the future’ open meeting which was requested by residents in response to a letter drop by the PC regarding the consultation document. It was thought useful for the representatives of SDC who also attended to hear the opinions of the parishioners. JC was thanked for the advert for the meeting in the Fountain magazine and JH was thanked for all his hard work which was done in a very short space of time. All councillors were thanked for helping to distribute the flyers.

A letter had been received from Councillor Paul Sample stating that he would like to listen to the views of the ‘save Alderbury group’. RB also suggested that communication with the Housing Portfolio holder could be advantageous. JH and RB to liaise on next steps. RB commented that Laverstock and Ford are also fighting proposals for their area.
2079 - DB highlighted that there are opportunities for the younger people in the village as there are seven uniformed groups currently running.

2080 - PH reported that fly tipping in the village especially by the canal is an ongoing problem. JC to place an article in the Fountain pointing out that it’s illegal to fly tip even dumping garden waste. It was suggested that car numbers could be reported. RB suggested that a composting site could possibly be set up. DB will investigate.

2081 – BC reported that a resident had kindly kept the village memorial tidy in the past but he is now unable to continue. A volunteer was sought to ensure the monument is in order ready for Remembrance Day on 11th November. JC will place a request in the Fountain for a volunteer for its future upkeep.
Date of next meeting: Tuesday 6th November 2007 at 7.30 p.m.
Next minute number 2082.






Page 1 of 5
2Oct07

